Equestrian Park Management Group (EPMG) 

Convenors Report to ACTEA AGM – 11 June 2014
This report provides an overview of the activities of the Equestrian Park Management Group (EPMG) for the 2013/14 period.  Further details of any of the matters outlined can be found in the relevant EPMG meeting Minutes.
Overview
The last 12 months have once again been a very busy period for EPMG with both routine business matters to attend to and a number of unanticipated issues to manage.

The day-to-day management of the Park has grown in scope as more areas of the Park and Cotter Plots have become more useable. This has led to greater obligations on the part of the Park Manager.  As usual, a small band of dedicated volunteers have ensured the Park has run as smoothly as possible, and all EPMG members should be commended for their tireless efforts.

On the whole it has been a very successful year with strong demand for the facilities.

Going forward there will be some changes to how the Park is managed and potentially a period of consolidation - perhaps even a slowing down of projects for a short while. This will allow the committee to assess the effectiveness of a new management approach and will also ensure that at all times EPMG continues to operate within its financial and volunteer framework.  

As Convenor of the EPMG, it is a gratifying time to be part of this very capable committee, and I am confident that EPMG is in a very strong position, both in our ability to support the needs of equestrians in the Canberra region, and in our capacity to manage, maintain and grow the Park into the future.
Park Usage
Over the past year Equestrian Park has once again exceeded a booking rate of over 85% and bookings are still trending upwards.  Park levy fees show that 3177 horses attended the park for organised events.  

Generally the demographics of Park users remains consistent with previous years – that is daily use by local riders using the park facilities informally, pony club rally days, professional and amateur coaching clinics, and a wide range of show jumping, horse trials and dressage events and training days.  

The new Park booking system that was introduced last year has proved to be very successful, and is set to continue with the booking officer (Kate McKenzie) confirming her agreement to take on the role for another year.  As expected this arrangement has relieved the burden on the ACTEA Treasurer (Debbie Morrissey) and streamlined both jobs for the better.
Park Management
Much of the heavy lifting at the Park this year has been done again by our Park Manager, Peter Core. Managing the Park on a day-to-day basis has been a demanding task, and in March this year Peter advised the committee that he felt the role was now outside the scope of a volunteer position and after several years of service, and a change in his personal circumstances, he intended to finish up as Park Manager this calendar year.

The committee was quick to respond and a small sub group of EPMG – Rachel Stephen-Smith, Christine Lawrence, Natasha Kirk and I investigated the options for a new park management model.  As a result, in April this year, EPMG agreed that the Park Managers role would be segregated into what will effectively be two roles – one for the tasks that arise each week - some of which are scheduled and some are not- and one for a small number of easily planned and measurable tasks that can be undertaken by a Contractor – for instance mowing, machinery maintenance, rubbish removal etc.  This new arrangement comes into effect this month and will be reviewed by EPMG at the end of the year.  EPMG will also look to recruit a new Park Manager to take over Peters role and hopefully  all new arrangements will be in place by the end of 2015.

This new structure will be in addition to the system that was introduced last year, whereby specific areas of the Park were allocated to the three major clubs (ACT Dressage Association, ACT Show Jump Club and National Capital Horse Trials Assoc) to be maintained.  This structure has been working well and is set to continue for the foreseeable future.
Stakeholder relationships
EPMG continues to enjoy very collegiate relationships with its two major stakeholders – ACTEA and the ACT Government.  There have been regular meetings throughout the year between EPMG, ACTEA and Sport and Recreation Services (SRS) and all of them productive and mutually beneficial.  

During a presentation to SRS in November 2014 of the Cotter Plots Strategic Plan, EPMG was offered two one-off-grants; one for $15,000 to renovate the Cotter Plots Cottage; and one for $30,000 towards the construction of a new shed within the Plots to house park machinery. 

SRS commended EPMG for both the initiation and quality of the Cotter Plots Strategic Plan and encouraged EPMG to consider developing a capital bid for further work - if it were feasible for the committee to do so.   SRS endorsed our Cotter Plots Strategic Plan, and this now recognises the Plots as an integral part of the larger Park.  It provides the framework for EPMG to go forward with future development and signals the ACT Government’s support for ACTEA and EPMG as the Park managers and developers – and this is very encouraging.
Park Projects 

Renovation of the Cotter Plots Cottage
The Cottage as it is known, is a small one bedroom building inside the Cotter Plots, that has until recently been very run down and primarily used for storage.  Following receipt of a SRS one off grant the Cottage has now been completely refurbishment, including extensive plumbing work, and is available once again for clubs to hold meetings in and for Park Hirers to utilise as office space to support the running of their events.  
Excavation works
Dale and Hitchcock finalized their work at the Park in late 2014 and all large excavation project are now complete – some minor grass seeding will continue into the coming spring.
Fencing around the Pads
The black steel fencing around the large sand pads was completed by the Park Manager with assistance from a fencing contractor and this marks the end of the works planned for that area.
New Plots Shed
The Plots Strategic Plan allows for additional shedding to house the extensive plan and machinery owned by EPMG and the User Clubs.  Plans are well underway for the construction of a new shed which will be located close to the existing machinery shed.  It is anticipated this will be complete by the end of 2015.
Other General Matters

Fire Plan
EPMG and ACTEA worked closely with ACT Fire Services to develop a new Equestrian Park Farm Firewise Plan that supports the ACT Bushfire Operations Plan (BOP). This was endorsed at the end of 2014 and User Clubs were advised in writing of the changes that flow on from this document that could potentially affect Park hirers.  These changes are also reflected on the ACTEA website.  If the fire ratings reach a certain level, signage indicating that the Park is closed be erected at entry points.  The ACT Government is preparing closure signs and they will be ready in time for the coming fire season.
Equestrian Park as offset for Golden Sun Moth
So far there have been no problems with the new regime agreed to last year with regards to the Equestrian Park being nominated as an off-set site for the preservation of Golden Sun Moth (GSM).  Although the offset area totals approximately 22 hectares, primarily within the cross country course, cohabitation of the moth and the horse events has been easily manageable to date.
Park Machinery
The Park machinery is operating to a very acceptable standard, with all machines being regularly used and serviced.  The Zero Turn Mower required a new motor two months ago and although it is a very good mower, it is wearing out and will come to the end of its useable life and at some point soon.  When that time comes EPMG is planning to purchase a bigger ride on that is more capable of tackling the large long grassed areas that are often mowed.  EPMG will look at the possibility of applying for a SRS grant for this purchase which would need to be matched with Park surplus.
Canteen
Minor modifications were made to the canteen facility in line with changes commissioned by the Department of Health to the way not-for-profit clubs operate canteens.  This proved to be a time consuming activity for Jennie Hutchison and Peter Core, but I can report the canteen now complies with all Health Regulations. 
Park Finances
EPMG is in a comfortable financial position; however by virtue of its not-for-profit status and philosophy of keeping Park hire fees as low as possible, the committee always faces a certain level of risk of financial exposure.  Unplanned spending on machinery repairs, replacement or remediation could potentially be very expensive and something that would have to be met to keep the Park ticking over. A reasonable surplus needs to be kept on hand at all times to mitigate such events – in considering EPMG’s financial positon surplus funds should not be perceived as profit but as contingency funds should EPMG need it.

As at March 2015, the EPMG Income was $40,986.81 and Expenditure was 25,539.80. This meant a net operating surplus of $15,447.01. Included in this report is the EPMG forward budget for 2015-16 for ACTEA consideration.  

EPMG wishes to thank Debbie Morrissey for all her hard work throughout the year and acknowledges the extra effort required by Debbie in setting up MYOB.

Looking forward EPMG will be in a sound position financially with an unexpected, but very welcome recent event which has given ACTEA and EPMG a financial boost.   After a recent meeting with SRS, ACTEA and EPMG were offered an option to change the way the Park receives it funding.  In essence, from 2016 ACTEA will receive a slight increase ($1500) in its annual funding taking it to a total of $10,000.  SRS will also increase the funding under the License to a total of $25,000 – this is up from $7000.  In doing so, SRS have indicated that their intention is to assist ACTEA/EPMG with some (not all) of the anticipated costs related to engaging a contractor. SRS have also indicated they expect EPMG will also cover all dry-land mowing (which normally costs around $11,000 per annum).
EPMG Membership
Membership of the EPMG has once again remained stable over the last 12 months and every meeting has been exceptionally well attended and there has been a lot of contribution to the agenda items. 

As Convenor, I strongly encourage all User Clubs to keep membership succession planning in mind and to always be on the lookout for new and innovative ways to garner support from their clubs for the work of EPMG.  Remembering EPMG is only as good as each of the User Clubs that come to the table each month, and that ownership of the Park needs to be taken by each and every Club.  Fresh approaches and new ideas are always welcome.
Conclusion
In conclusion, I am extremely happy with how this year has unfolded and especially pleased that many projects within Equestrian Park have now been completed.   As usual it has not been without its challenges but overall I think EPMG has again put in a massive effort and the fruits of our labour can be seen in how wonderful the Park is looking and performing. I would like to thank all the members on EPMG for both their individual and collective efforts.

Going forward I see a short term of consolidation as we pause and review our performance and examine carefully our capacity and capability as a committee.  We can then plan new projects and continue to manage the Park with confidence.  

I look forward to participating in the continuing work of the committee with the support and recommendation of my fellow committee members I seek ACTEA’s endorsement to continue for another term as EPMG Convenor.

Annabel Dobson 

12 June 2015
